 Town of Dudley 
Board of Selectmen
Monday, April 24, 2023 @ 6:30pm
Dudley Municipal Complex
71West Main Street

Dudley, MA  01571

Room 321A

Approved May 8, 2023

Some matters have been taken out of agenda order but were typed up in agenda order for ease of locating information when necessary.

1. Open Public Meeting, Call to Order, Pledge of Allegiance:

 The Honorable Jason Johnson opened the meeting at 6:37pm.  In attendance were the Honorable John Marsi, Honorable Steven Sullivan, Honorable Kerry Cyganiewicz and Honorable Mark Landry.  Also present was Jonathan Ruda, Town Administrator and Michelle Jervis, Administrative Secretary.   
2.  Accepting of Minutes: 

 John Marsi motioned to approve the minutes of March 27, 2023.  Kerry Cyganiewicz seconded.  Unanimous 5-0.  John Marsi motioned to approve but not release the Executive Session minutes of March 27, 2023.  Steven Sullivan seconded.  Unanimous 5-0. 
3. Reappointments:

John Marsi motioned to reappoint Stephen Rogerson as Veteran Agent for the Town of Dudley.  His term to expire is April 30, 2024.  Steven Sullivan seconded.  Unanimous 5-0.
John Marsi motioned, with regret, to accept the resignation of Jennifer Cournoyer as a member of the Zoning Board of Appeals as of April 24, 2023.  Steven Sullivan seconded.  Unanimous 5-0.
4.  Citizens Comments:

Lanette Lepper – Agricultural Commission – Informed everyone about the upcoming Plant Hop being held on May 20, 2023 from 9am to noon.  

Mary Sansoucy – 212 Ramshorn Rd. – Ms. Sansoucy stated that she read the upcoming ballot and it is very vague.  It only stated operational expenses and does not include any wording about the feasibility study or the money for the new Dudley Middle School roof.  Also, the wording “proposition 2 ½ is never mentions.  She asked why the ballot is so vague?  Steven Sullivan stated that his board has been having meetings to discuss this override for months.  Two public forums were scheduled.  Mr. Lamarche and Mr. Mathieu have explained several times and have indicated what their intention is for the override.  The stabilization fund for the school will need a town meeting vote.  The question on the ballot is prescribed by the state and calling it vague is not accurate in his opinion.  The question has been written in DLS guidelines.  It has been advertised on cable, social media and posted on sign board.  Richard Raymond of Corbin Rd. stated that the ballot only has raw numbers and there is no indication of Prop 2 1/2.  Feels it is misleading.  He attended the public forum on April 10th and the school did most of the talking. Feels the ballot meets the minimum standard at best.  Jon Ruda stated that he received an email from a resident who called the Secretary of State’ office/elections division.  This information is not from Selectmen, town counsel or the school committee but states “the format of an levy limit override question as required by subsection (g) of MGL Chapter 59§21C states the law does not require or allow the question to be labeled an underride, override or debt exclusion.  It is not the minimum standard, but the only standard”.  Kathy Hurst from Camelot Circle took screenshots of other overrides in Massachusetts.  She feels we have a problem with this ballot lumping everything into operational expenses.  
5.  Town Administrator’s Report:
Mr. Ruda stated that on May 8, 2023, at 6:35pm we will be holding a public meeting to accept the layout of a portion of Partridge Hill Rd.  We have sent letters out to the abutters to attend.  Also the Dudley Little League invited board members to walk in the annual Little League parade on May 6, 2023 with a rain date of May 13, 2023.  The parade will start in the DMC parking lot at noon and end at Crawford Field.  Mr. Ruda informed the board that he prepared a Standard Operating Procedure (SOP) to assist in the hiring process.  It is not a policy but wanted everyone to know.  Regarding the election tomorrow, the process started in January 2023, at a public meeting with the FAA and the DCRSD School Committee.  We saturated residents with information on that vote, in the Webster Times, cable access station, social media, sign boards, our website as well.  He stated that he wants voters to decide what level of services will be provided by local government, not just public safety, public health and highway.  He explained the plan that will be going before the voters to fund the local government through the next five years, including the school assessments and capital requests.   A lot of discussion has been taking place to separate the capital requests into a separate capital debt exclusion vote, so the voters can decide as to whether or not to vote to pay for operational increases as well as to pay for the capital costs that they already voted on in September 2022.  He wanted everyone to know that it is a decision point for anyone to vote tomorrow, the fact of the matter is that the vote to incur those expenses has already been taken.  The mechanism to pay for that September 2022 affirmative vote to incur those costs was not decided but that does not mean we do not have to pay for it.  That is why the decision was to include that amount as part of the override. Finally, Mr. Ruda stated that there is a plan that requires voters to pass a one question override vote that will adequately fund town government, which includes our obligation to fund education, through 2028 with the voters reserving the money through the educational stabilization fund.  All go out to vote tomorrow.  Steven Sullivan motioned to accept the Town Administrator’s report. John Marsi seconded.  Unanimous 5-0.
6.  Licenses/Permits:
Nichols College – Request for a One Day Entertainment License – Heather Bowes from Nichols came before the Board for a request to have a band play during senior week on Wednesday, May 3, 2023 from 7pm to 11pm on Shamie lawn.  Steven Sullivan stated that he feels 11pm is too late on a school night and there are residents who live in the area that might be affected.   He would like to have the band stop at 10pm.  Steven Sullivan motioned to approve the request for an Outdoor Entertainment License for Nichols College on Wednesday, May 3, 2023 from 7:00pm to 10:00pm.  Kerry Cyganiewicz seconded.  Vote 3-1-0 with John Marsi voting nay. 

7.  Public Hearing:

Pole Hearing: - National Grid – Plan No.: 30700647 – Interval Circle – National Grid to install new underground construction:  One 3-inch conduit encased in concrete with a new primary cable, on Intervale Circle from existing transformer (PAD 3135-4) to existing primary pull box (PB-1) spanning 250 feet.  The public hearing opened at 7:15pm.  Will Fontaine, representing National Grid came before the Board.  He stated there was a new service going on in the area but was not sure if it is a new home or just needed service since he is not the designing engineer.  Abutters were notified. Russ Poulin from 1 Intervale Circle asked what they plan on doing since there are conduits already there?  He is on Intervale Circle f/k/a Sayles Way, and it is private.  Another abutter Bob Marrier, who owns property on the road, asked about putting in a box so that he could get power to his property.  Mr. Fontaine could not answer their questions. Steven Sullivan declared that the Public Hearing be continued to our next meeting providing National Grid brings more information at a minimum as well as talking to the highway superintendent.  The next meeting scheduled for the continuation is May 8, 2023.    
8. New Business:

School Building Committee for Shepherd Hill – Dudley Representatives Dan Edmiston and Stephen Lepper – Mr. Edmiston and Mr. Lepper, who have years of experience in the field, came before the Board.  They met three times up at Shepherd Hill and were given a tour of the facility.  They are working with the school on the feasibility study.  There are many issues is the 50-year-old school, no space for the nurse, no space for teachers, the gym capacity is only 680 students and many other factors that come down to the fact that the school is falling apart.  They will be meeting again and will forward the report to the Board.  
Dudley Grange #163 – Parking Waiver for the Strawberry Festival – John Marsi motioned to grant a parking waiver for Thursday, June 15, 2023 from 4:00pm to 8:00pm for the annual strawberry festival.  Kerry Cyganiewicz seconded.  Unanimous 5-0.

Town Meeting Warrant – Steven Sullivan motioned to open the town meeting warrant effective April 24, 2023 at 8:00pm and close on Friday, May 12, 2023 at 1:00PM.  Kerry Cyganiewicz seconded.  Unanimous 5-0.

9. Old Business:

Update on Nancy Vajcovec Memorial on Hayden Pond Road – Paul Wieloch, President of the Dudley Conservation Land Trust, stated that the memorial event will take place on Saturday, June 3, 2023 @ 10:00AM with a rain date of Sunday, June 4, 2023 @ 10:00AM.  A sign will be installed, black with gold lettering, dedicating the causeway to Nancy Vajcovec, who passed away last fall.  He asked the Police Chief if he could close the road for a period of time for the event.  He has several speakers lined up and asked if one of our board members could speak.  Steven Sullivan stated that he will be there.  
10.    Student Representative:  
11.  Departmental Communication:
Jeff Murray, Highway Superintendent, stated that he was appointed as the Provisional Local Building Inspector for the town back in September 2022.  Our building inspector will be leaving for a vacation and Mr. Murray has been asked to fill in.  John Marsi motioned to reaffirm his appointment as the Provisional Local Building Inspector with a term to expire September 30, 2023.  Kerry Cyganiewicz seconded.  Unanimous 5-0.  The Board thanked Mr. Murray for taking the initiative since he is adding more duties to his schedule.  This will help a lot when our Building Inspector needs additional help or not available. 

The Brandon Road Mill Race project is on the Conservation Commission agenda for this week.  After their approval, the demolition of bridge can begin. 

Superintendent Lamarche came before the Board and thanked them for all their hard work on this override question.  If passed the town meeting will need to be approved as well.  This will give the school level service operating budget.  He is concerned since the feasibility study for a new Shepherd Hill took 14 years, applying and being denied each year.  He explained that the school does not have any “slush fund” as some residents are mentioning.  
Chief Karlowicz stated that they had their semi annual Drug Kickback Day last Saturday and collected pharmaceuticals and syringes.  

12.   Adjournment:

Steven Sullivan motioned to adjourn at 8:04pm   John Marsi seconded. Unanimous 5-0.

Respectfully submitted.
Michelle Jervis

Administrative Secretary

Cc:  Documents physically identified, discussed, or considered by the Board
       Draft of minutes of 3/27/23

       Draft of Exec. Session Minutes of 3/27/23

       Nichols College application for one day outdoor entertainment license

       National Grid documents for pole hearing

       Request letter from Dudley Grange

       Resignation letter – Jennifer Cournoyer

       Reappointment Letter – Stephen Rogerson

